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REMEMBER, TAKE CAREFUL NOTE OF THE FOLLOWING:- 
[no apologies for repeating it!]
	




	There are several changes (READ THEM ALL!) that are of significance to us, as umpires for 2009 especially NCU's re-writing of bye law (n) re: slow over rates.
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In 50-over fixtures to which umpires have been appointed, each team shall be in position to bowl the first ball of the last over within 185 minutes (inclusive of one drinks interval).   
If a team fails to do so, play shall continue until the end of 50 overs (or the end of the innings if earlier) and the umpires shall award the batting team 6 penalty runs for each over not started within 185 minutes.    The award shall be made at the end of the over during which the time limit was reached.   In the second innings, if the penalty runs awarded to the side batting second takes its score past that of the side batting first, the match shall be over.


If an innings ends within 185 minutes, no penalties shall apply to it.   The umpires shall have discretion to allow extra time for events beyond the control of the fielding side (e.g. injuries, lost balls, extra authorized drinks intervals).    The decision of the umpires on all matters relating to this Bye law shall be final"
	As you can see, the above does away with umpires reporting breaches of the permitted playing time - and the consequent fines system imposed by NCU in past seasons.    But this new bye law is a very significant penalty on offending fielding teams.

EVERY NIACUS UMPIRE WILL HAVE TO BE COMFORTABLE WITH THE FAIR AND CORRECT IMPLEMENTATION OF THIS SIGNIFICANT CHANGE IN NCU CRICKET.
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( PAY CAREFUL ATTENTION TO THE BIT HIGHLIGHTED IN RED IN THE OPPOSITE COLUMN.  THE REFERENCE TO THIS ON THE NEW PROMPT CARD MIGHT BE SLIGHTLY CONFUSING.
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I’m sure that most of you are aware that following our recent IACUS Annual Conference  plans are afoot, by that body, to produce a common ‘on field’ dress code for Irish umpires.  See below & watch this space!

As NIACUS strives to maintain its own sartorial standards, we are pleased to announce that a new Association tie has been produced, and is now available to the membership at £15.00. As stocks of our previous tie ran out – we became aware that our supplier – a victim of the credit crunch – had gone out of business.
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Cttee member Alex Adams – fashion icon and style guru – was charged with forming a “tie committee” and to produce a modern and stylish replacement.  The new tie will be on sale at our open meeting on Monday 20th April or, in the unlikely event that you cannot be there,  contact Alex to ensure you have one for the start of the new season.


This is one of the most sought after awards in NCU cricket.  However, our membership has not always played a full part in making recommendations in recent years.  So this year we have decided not to wait until the end of the season before asking for your nominations.  

This is a magnificent achievement for Keith as chief instructor and Trevor – lecturing for the first time – both delivering a completely new training format. 

Our hard working Editor and Hon Sec/Treas. of IACUS, Alan Waugh will join the training team for next year. It is most heartening to see this new order, after the many years of dedication and hard work from their predecessors. 


Issue No. 3 will be distributed in Ian Houston’s “big envelope” along with your first tranche of appointments and all the associated new season’s paperwork. 
Please read all the information carefully and make sure that you scrap any outdated material from last year.  Once again we are indebted to that man Alan Waugh, for his efforts in producing the new prompt card at short notice. 
	After each weekend during the season, you are encouraged to report any individual instance of sportsmanship or fair play to, alco [sorry/ workaholic] Alex Adams, by e-mail or telephone.  Details will be on the new Ian Houston’s umpires` contact list 2009. 
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Talking of the aforementioned ‘Brains’ Houston, was there ever a more popular winner? 

Our dedicated Appointments’ Secretary was the excellent choice of Chairman Joe Moore, with the presentation being made at our recent Annual Dinner.
However, dare I say that the citation probably did not include any reference to his contribution to battling for the White Stick trophy!
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Whilst we are handing out plaudits, hearty congratulations to Keith Smith and Trevor Magee on on the success of their course.    14 of the 15 exam candidates were successful in the examination.               PAGE ONE
For the last several years we have had some embarrassing and unacceptable blunders by a few of our number, who apparently did not bother to make themselves fully au fait with latest changes to NCU/CI competition regulations and bye laws.    
Please ensure that you have the playing regulations for any competition to which you are appointed – and are comfortable with the contents.  
If you have any concerns, there are people at the end of a phone who will be only too pleased to clarify any matter of which you may have doubts.   

Let’s make a new start for 2009 and provide the Clubs and their players with the service they are entitled to expect - and deserve.  BE PREPARED!  Good luck to everyone and enjoy your season.
Paddy
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A Waugh, Editor, 2 Bramble Avenue, 

Newtownabbey, BT37 0XL

waugh_alan@hotmail.com


	Sir,
I refer to the article in edition 135 commemorating 20 years of the White Stick Trophy. Your anonymous author — why does s/he hide her/his light under a bushel! — has allowed wishful thinking and fantasy to combine in matters touching myself and the loss of the original trophy.

I indeed am culpable, but it was not ‘left in a pub’. I was never in the habit of toting it around when visiting such places (doing works of corporal mercy). It was displayed as usual at our Annual Dinner and I forgot to take it out of the taxi when I got home. No premises burnt down. The head alone was indeed retrieved at the following dinner at the same hotel.

I would be obliged if you would print a correction in the interests of historical accuracy.
M'Learned Friends have been advised!

Yours etc 

Alan Tuffery
 
“We sent five tutors over and it was terrific to see all five - Alan Tuffery, Peter Thew, David Caldwell,   Keith Smith & Trevor Magee – being immediately accredited to deliver the new Level 1 Course.  Hopefully we’ll also have Level 2 Courses available by next winter.  The silence from ICC Europe about courses for scorers has however been pretty deafening, and I feel that this is an area where we’ll need to keep up pressure in order to encourage some progress."
FIRSTLY, we have actively encouraged and supported all the Level 1 Courses that we have been made aware of since January. Indeed, Keith Smith and Alan Tuffery have run Level 1 Courses and have sent in the exam papers for marking. I will be undertaking this over the next few days and results will be out before Easter. 

IT HAS TO BE CLEARLY UNDERSTOOD that we at ICC Europe are now the 6th Region of ECB ACO and, as such, will liaise with N. Irish ACUS regarding the running of all courses for officials. We must be notified of all courses and will arrange then for the necessary documentation to be delivered by ECB ACO. If a course is not registered with ICC E then it cannot be resourced correctly. 

 

SECONDLY - it is true that some Level 2 Courses for Umpires (and one for Scorers) have been undertaken by some Regions in England, and that there have not been any such events for Europe. Whilst this may, on the face of it, seem to be 'painfully slow' it is, nevertheless, a deliberate policy on behalf of Europe not to undertake any Level 2 Courses until we fully understand the complex nature of the qualification. 

IT IS NOT JUST a simple exercise of running a course and passing an exam. The entire qualification takes several months and includes: a 2 day course: field assessments: completing of an on-going task workbook: plus an exam. This necessitates having qualified Level 2 Tutors (at present there are only a handful throughout the whole of England): qualified Assessors (at present there are none). The certification of more tutors is being completed as I write, with more courses planned later this year.

ONCE THIS HAS BEEN DONE we can evaluate what we, in Europe, can do and how, if necessary, we can adjust the Course to suit our unique geographical situation.  I would expect Ireland and Scotland to be relatively easy to accommodate on this score but we have to look 
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[1] There is a difference between a batsman being ‘out’ and a batsman being ‘dismissed’.   Explain.


	PS I am able to relieve your correspondent’s curiosity about the later career of centurion Graham Guthrie. On the strength of that magnificent innings in Wallace Park, he elected to captain his club’s Senior team in the following year. Shortly after that he went abroad.
Gentlemen,
 THANKS for the recent edition of The Follow-On and for the various mentions you make to ICC Europe.  However, I would like to clarify the position in relation to the following entry - VIZ:
 "On the training front, the new arrangements for the Europe Region have been almost painfully slow in taking shape.  It has been more than a little frustrating to see the ECB ACO running Level 1 courses – and indeed pilot Level 2 courses – for umpires & scorers in each of the English regions without any of the same happening in Europe.  Recently, however, there has been a significant step forward with the first Tutor Training weekend at Lord’s”. 
at the whole picture and come up with a solution that benefits all 30 of our member countries.

PLEASE BE ASSURED that we are very aware of this lack of progress but we want to be sure that whatever we finally decide to do, and how we operate, it will be the right thing for all members.
THIRDLY - the comment 'The silence from ICC Europe about courses for scorers has however been pretty deafening' does need clarifying. SO FAR THERE HAS NOT been an ECB ACO Level 1 Scorers Course that we can deliver, in class. The only Course available has been a Correspondence Course - which, in most cases, is not ideal for European Members (bearing in mind that most members do not have English as their first language, and to expect these students to correspond in English is not fair). 
HOWEVER, to counteract this we have devised our own ICC E Introduction to Scoring Course which is available to all our members. This is devised to be presented by our tutors, in class, and is an interactive course with 3 scoring exercises. This is, and has been, available since January, and we would actively encourage all members to run this course. For now, our ICC E Tutors would run this course for you, but would hope that one of your Scorer Tutors would attend so that they would experience how it is run and would be able to run it themselves in the future.

I HOPE THAT THIS clarifies our position and that we are not slow in helping your members. It is a fact that the change from ACUS to ECB ACO has taken longer than some would have liked and that the process is, and is going to be, different from what has happened in the past. However, I can assure you that we, ICC E, are actively involved in the new process and we will make every effort to make the future a rosy one.

 

Thanks

Graham Cooper 

Regional Umpire Consultant 

ICC Europe 
[This letter from Graham Cooper is in response to the Chairman’s Report given to the Annual Conference by Murray Power which was printed in the last issue, and which does not necessarily reflect the Association’s view though I suspect it to be indeed largely the case.  However, I feel the reply to be a welcome & useful entry in this month’s issue clarifying as it does some areas which might have been slightly misunderstood on both sides of the fence.  Ed.]
PAGE TWO

 [2] From a fair delivery the ball loops up in the air after hitting the shoulder of the striker’s bat.  It appears to be falling towards his wicket.  He takes one hand off the bat, and with that hand, pushes the ball away, but the ball is caught by a close fielder before touching the ground. 

[i] Is the striker out in two ways?

[ii] On appeal, what should be the umpire’s decision?
              The Puzzler
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Indian Cricket League 

An Experience of a Lifetime

by Keith Smith


THE LAST CHAPTER
	I have been told on many occasions that all umpires will have a nightmare match at some time or other and for me that Sunday night was my nightmare. Three LBW decisions challenged and all three went against me. 
My good mate Dave was in the box and he said afterwards that he felt for me having to overturn my decisions. The first one I saw later watching the highlights and held my hand up saying, “I got it wrong!” - the ball pitched just outside leg.  The other two were as I described earlier, batsman well forward, element of doubt as to whether the ball would have hit the wicket, ‘not out’. Replays showed the ball pitching in line, no interception of bat, hit in front of middle and would have hit the wicket, therefore ‘out’. Dave said that if he had been on the field he would have given the same decision as me.
OK, nightmare over, three decisions against me all in one match.  Interestingly they were the only three that went against me throughout the tournament. 
My next duty in Chandigarh was in the box with Dave in the middle. Stuart Law comes out to bat and is hit on the pad first ball. After the appeal Dave immediately gets on the radio to ask if he had hit the ball. Quite a legitimate request under the tournament regulations. I ask for a ‘slow-mo’ then freeze-frame shots that clearly showed no interception by the bat. Stuart had to go. 
It took over forty years to complete and almost three hours to walk around and I found the whole place enchanting. There was an entrance fee of 10 rupees (about 12p) to get in!

From Chandigarh it was back to Ahmedabad and a return to the Le Meridian hotel where I was welcomed back with enthusiasm, the staff being extremely concerned as to whether my head wound had fully healed! I was offered (and accepted) a free, full-body massage in the spa. I refrained from venturing anywhere close to the swimming pool, however.

The main tournament was closing in on its conclusion and I only had two fixtures in the next week, one on the field and one in the box. Nothing contentious, another couple of challenges in my favour and nothing really to write home about.
All in all I had fourteen decisions challenged with only the three mentioned earlier going against me. No-one had less than three overturned and no-one else had as many challenges and of that I am quite happy.

On one evening when I was not in action I took the opportunity to spend the evening in the television control room. Sitting beside Tim, the director, I was amazed by the speed he was able to see the twenty or so screens showing live pictures from every camera. His constant commands of “camera three, roll camera one, sixteen, slow-mo four, three, back two” all came within seconds whilst I was still searching for the screen from camera three! It gave me an entirely different outlook on watching cricket on the box and was a fascinating experience.
The biggest disappointment of the week was when the not unexpected news came through that I was not being retained for the World Series. Dave Orchard and Allan Jones were said to have been given a three-year contract with the ICL and Dave Brandon and Ranmore Martinesz had done a previous tournament so we were not surprised when they got the nod. I was expecting to fly home on Monday 17 November but whilst having dinner on the Friday evening (14 Nov) one of the organisers 
	I had visions of the following day’s news headlines, or even Greigy’s commentary – “Former Lancashire captain referred first ball by a Lancastrian umpire who lives in Wales and given out by a Lancastrian umpire who now lives in Northern Ireland!” Stuart knew he hadn’t hit it and left without question – another nice guy.
Whilst in Chandigarh we heard of a change in the tournament schedule. From there we should all have been going back to Hyderabad for three days after which Dave, Ranmore and Shakeel were going on to Ahmedabad. It emerged that the Hyderabad stadium was no longer available and the remainder of the tournament would be held in Ahmedabad. We concluded from that that two of us would be going home at the end of this tournament and not staying for the World Series that followed it.

Other than shopping (more jewellery for Joy) our major relaxation in Chandigarh came in the form of a visit to the Nek Chand Rock Garden. Before this, my interpretation of a rock garden would be of alpine type plants growing between large boulders. How wrong could one be? The creator, Nek Chand, had been a supervisor on road maintenance who was astonished at the amount of waste material that was discarded. He set out, single handed, to create a masterpiece of statues, sculptures and mosaic areas using nothing but unwanted rock, cement, porcelain, wire – in fact any material that would not rot as the years passed.
arrived at the hotel with my flight ticket for the following morning – 06:45 flight! As he was leaving he shook my hand and said, “See you in March”. We’ll have to wait and see!
My overall impression in a nutshell:
· cricket – fantastic;

· players and officials – great, I made many new friends;

· country – different, my favourite place being Chandigarh for being the quietest and easiest to get around;

· best off-field experience – visit to Taj Mahal, made better because I had Joy with me;

· food – great, I love Indian food and I never once got the renowned ‘Delhi belly’.

Since my return I have been asked by a number of people if I would go back. At this moment in time I don’t know! My selfish self says “yes”, but there are many things to consider. There is no guarantee that I will be asked to return. If I am, will I be allowed the time off work? Joy would be unlikely to get time off, so would not be able to come with me. Finally, is it safe? I came home before the Mumbai massacres and the ICL did not use Mumbai as a venue. Had they done so, and it was on the original schedule, we would have been staying in the Taj Palace Hotel where the main atrocities took place. I was delighted to be back home by then. Northern Ireland is a great place after all!

                                                     Keith
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       by the Instructor      SCORING BOUNDARIES
	Law 19 requires that the runs to be allowed for boundaries shall be agreed by the umpires and both captains before the toss. The standard allowances are 6 runs if the ball, having been struck by the bat, pitches beyond the boundary and 4 runs otherwise. If, however, a particular ground has a ‘local custom’ covering boundary allowances, then this will determine the number of runs to be scored for boundaries, and this must be established by agreement by the umpires and captains before the toss. An important point for umpires to note is that a boundary 6 can only be scored if the ball is struck by the bat. If, for example, the striker, in attempting to avoid being hit by a fast rising fair delivery, is struck on the helmet and the ball continues over the boundary without bouncing, then only 4 Leg Byes are scored. As explained in the previous article, it is the inside edge of the line or rope that defines the boundary edge, so if the ball lands on the boundary line or rope, without previously coming in contact with the ground, a boundary 6 is scored.
A boundary is scored whenever the ball ‘in play’ touches, or is grounded beyond, the boundary and also if a fielder ‘in contact with the ball’ touches the boundary or has some part of his person grounded beyond the boundary. Umpires would be well advised to read Law 19.3 carefully to understand the meaning of the phrases ‘touches (or touching) the boundary’ and ‘grounded beyond the boundary’. Judging whether a fielder is in ‘contact with the ball’ as he slides into the boundary, or whether he ‘touches the boundary’ with the ball in hand, are difficult decisions for the umpire at the bowler’s end to make at such a distance. As mentioned previously, consultation with his colleague at striker’s end may provide a clearer picture of events. The opinion of the fielder concerned, or other nearby players, may be ascertained and, as with umpire consultation, only factual questions should be asked. But the views of spectators or other club officials should never be sought or considered. However, without the aid of action replays and the assistance of a third umpire, the on-field umpire must make his decision on the evidence available and convey the information to the scorers. If a boundary has not been scored, in the opinion of the umpire, and hence no signal has been given, the umpire should make it clear to his colleagues in the box, using the appropriate number of raised fingers, how many runs should be recorded.  

It is possible for batsmen to cross more than four times before the ball reaches the boundary and in such circumstances the greater number of runs will be scored. Once the ball reaches the boundary it automatically becomes dead and it is vital at this stage that the umpire indicates to the scorers the number of runs scored. If ‘a boundary’ results from an overthrow or the deliberate act of a fielder, then the total number of runs scored will be the penalty for a Wide or a No Ball, if applicable, any other ‘Penalty Runs’ that may arise under Law 18.5(b) (Deliberate short runs) and Law 42.17 (Fair and unfair play), the boundary allowance and the runs already completed by the batsmen, as well as the run in progress if they have crossed at the instant of the throw or act. Since overthrows are judged from the instant of the throw or deliberate act, it is crucial that the umpire is aware of the position of the batsmen at the time of this ‘event’. It may be clearer to the striker’s end umpire, from his position at square-leg, to judge whether or not the batsmen have crossed, and consultation may be necessary.

In these potentially confused circumstances two crucial points arise for umpires. Firstly, the ‘on-field team’ must ensure that the correct information, namely the number of runs scored, is conveyed to the ‘off-field team’, the scorers. If a boundary 4 signal is made, but more runs than the boundary allowance have been scored, for example, overthrows apply a simple hand signal may suffice to confirm the details to be recorded. Secondly, they must ensure that the batsmen are at the correct ends for the next ball. Two simple ‘rules of thumb’ will help to simplify the situation. Rule 1: If an overthrow (or wilful act of a fielder) results in the ball crossing the boundary, then the batsmen will resume at the ends which they were nearest at the instant of the throw. Rule 2: If the number of runs scored is even, excluding ‘penalties’, then the striker will face the next ball, if an odd number of runs is scored then the non-striker will face the next ball. It is worthwhile for the umpires to take the time to consult and get the situation right. If the scorers are using the linear method of scoring their record will show that the wrong batsman is on strike if their colleagues in the middle have got it wrong.                        Instructor
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Photo:  © John Boomer                                          by Ian Callender


It has been drawn to my attention that there was a slightly indecipherable diary entry last month and investigation showed that the following entries had been omitted causing some confusion.  I have been asked to redo & so here are the bits that were missing.  NOT IAN’S FAULT.  My proof reader will get the sack. [Ed.]

	Week ending August 22
This won‘t take long! Not a ball was bowled in the NCU this week as, according to the people that know, a month’s rainfall fell in 12 hours on Saturday, leaving the Westlink flooded and Dundrum Cricket Ground disappeared. Remarkably, the Ulster Cup final went ahead at Coleraine on Sunday with Limavady beating Strabane but I was otherwise engaged at an 18th birthday party very close to home so had to report on it from afar. Little did I know then I would see one completed match in the next two weeks!
Week ending August 29
Saturday’s league action all got started but the rain arrived around 2pm so nothing in the Premier League reached halfway. Unfortunately for Paul Boreland and Brian Agus the big Section Two game between Ballymena and Woodvale did. 
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[1] A batsman is ‘out’ if the conditions for his dismissal, as stipulated by Law, exists.

To be ‘dismissed’, he must be out under some Law and his innings must be terminated either:- 

[a] of his own free will  (walking)

or

[b] by an umpire giving him out on appeal.
	And that’s when Duckworth/Lewis comes into play.  Competition rule 3 was inserted this year to make captains responsible and “thoroughly familiar with the Rules of the competition“, but the buck must stop with the umpires.  They are the officials of the game, the ones players, believe it or not, look up to and expect to know all the Laws and by-laws. 
By coincidence, in my regular Saturday morning phone-call with Ian Houston, I said that D/L would be deciding some matches this afternoon. His reaction was a very revealing: “Oh, no! “  
It subsequently transpired that this was just one of four Section Two games when bowlers bowled the “wrong number” of overs in Section Two games with five teams and at least five different umpires involved. Not good enough!

                                               Ian
So, say there is a fine edge to the ‘keeper and the striker stands on.    If there is no appeal (highly unlikely), or there is an appeal, but the umpire gives it ‘not out’, then  the striker is not DISMISSED , in spite of actually being OUT , and his innings will continue.

[2]

[i] Yes. -  Handled the Ball and Caught.

[ii] Out Caught, because Caught takes precedence over every method of dismissal, except Bowled.

The Puzzler
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	There was more than a little hilarity expressed when it was first announced that this year’s NIACUS training course was to be held at Purdysburn. There were suggestions that it was a good recruiting ground for new umpires and an appropriate ‘resting place’ for a number of existing umpires. 
Although to many people Knockbracken Healthcare Park is remembered by its former name of Purdysburn and its status as a mental hospital, it is also the headquarters and local training centre of St John Ambulance. It houses two training rooms and a coffee lounge on the ground floor and is often unused on a weekend. Thus, as the training manager of St John, I had no hesitation in ‘hiring’ my own facilities to run the first ECB ACO Level 1 course on the weekend of 28th and 29th March.

Previous courses had been held over a number of evenings from January through to April when the nights were dark and training rooms invariably cold, often clashing with peoples’ favourite TV programmes, which made it difficult to attract potential, new umpires. Changing to a weekend and a new venue was a risk, but one that I felt was worth taking and subsequently proved to be right. 
Recruiting new umpires and students for training courses is never easy but, thanks to word of mouth and the Ireland forum on cricketeurope4.net we initially had twenty people registered. Inevitably there were late cancellations through work or other commitments and those who just don’t turn up, but by 09:15 on the Saturday morning we had fifteen eager participants waiting for the 09:30 start. 
Whilst it was primarily intended to attract potential umpires within the NCU area, word of the course spread and two delegates travelled from the North West along with one from Cork. Regular readers of the forum will recall Paddy O’Hara’s attempts to cajole clubs into sending potential candidates. This must have paid off since ten people represented seven different NCU clubs. Assisting me in the training was Trevor Magee. Although this was Trevor’s first training course between us we have almost fifty years experience of umpiring and a number of years training and examining through the old ACU&S system.  
They are, after all, valuable members of our Association.

I am indebted to Trevor Magee for his input in the course and also to Alan Waugh who supported us by attending as an ‘observer’ on each day.  Alan is to become our latest ‘recruit’ to the training team and I look forward to his input on future courses. 

Keith                                    
	I had divided the modules in such a way that neither of us did more than forty-five minutes talking at any one time, thus allowing the trainees the chance to hear a different voice and experience different training techniques.
The beauty of the venue was that there were two rooms available with one being used for the ‘talk and chalk’ PowerPoint™ sessions, and the other, almost devoid of furniture, having the crease markings and wickets set up ready for practical demonstration. This allowed the group the opportunity to move around frequently. 
Tea, coffee and biscuits were on hand both morning and afternoon and at lunch time we headed off to the Knockbracken dining room where a hot meal was enjoyed by all.  

The format of the second day was to have mirrored the first until some plonker forgot to put his clock forward an hour. It wasn’t until Trevor telephoned me to say that the building was locked up and that it was ten past nine, not ten past eight as my watch said that I realised my mistake! Nonetheless, I was on my way and arrived just ten minutes late.

Sunday concluded with fifteen apprehensive candidates sitting the Level 1 aural/visual examination. This examination is not dissimilar to the old ACU&S GL5 exam, other than the fact that candidates do not get a second ‘run through’ of the questions and the examination papers have to be returned to the ICC Europe office for marking. Thus those fifteen men left feeling just as apprehensive as they had before sitting the exam. 
I am now delighted to report that fourteen were successful and my sincere congratulations go to: Roland Black (Bready); David Bradley (Ardmore); Robert Fisher; Mark Fitzpatrick (Waringstown); Richard Johnson (Instonians); Ronnie McAlpine (Dundrum); Harry McCammon (CSNI); John Noone (Midleton, Cork); Daren Patterson (Ards); Adam Walker (PSNI); Ivan Walker (Carrickfergus); Luke Walker (Carrickfergus); John Wheeler (Ards) and Davy Wight (Carrickfergus). 
A number of these candidates will be officiating during the season. I trust you will all make them feel welcome. 
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	SOME THOUGHTS ARISING FROM THE RECENT

GRADING DISCUSSION

As the subject has now been raised, I feel it might help if I put on record the position during the six years that I was personally involved. Each year I received approximately 650/700 Captains Report forms commenting on the two Umpires involved. Marks and comments were entered against each individual Umpire. During the years the system was refined to enable us to judge the marks as between the different league sections. When the season ended I had the assistance of Bob Kane, Stanley Perry and Scott McAlpine to review and agree on the exact level of grading. I then issued letters to all Umpires and we published list of the gradings under the headings agreed at that time. I understand Bob is continuing to make further refinements.

CAPTAINS’ REPORTS

I would have to agree that some were of little use and could have been discarded but percentage wise I would guess only around 10%. Also I would guess that another 40% were completed simply as a required duty to prevent a fine. Their opinions could have fallen into the category of marking down the middle with no strong opinion given as to the ability of the Umpire. The remaining 50% did do their best to make valid points and would have been fair and accurate. Indeed over the years I recall Captains from Lurgan, North Down, Bangor, Carrickfergus and, in the lower divisions, Donaghadee who in my opinion could be relied upon to assess extremely well. Their contribution was worthwhile and could not be dismissed lightly. Perhaps I should not be mentioning money but I do remember seeing NCU figures of the total coming from Clubs which was quite substantial. . I accept that changes may be made but in the light of my experience I would hope that they would be subject to discussion and agreement through the Liaison Committee.  Reports from other than the Captain have been mentioned, particularly Scorers. They I feel have a difficult enough job to be done during the game and are not best placed to do the report. However I was very happy with reports continuing from an older experienced player (no longer Captain) rather than the job being given to a young new Captain.

BOUNDARY ASSESSMENT

For 3 to 4 years we had the benefit of reports from David McCullough, Stanley Perry and Scott McAlpine. Their opinion particularly re: positioning, speed of movement into the right position for decision making and decisions made re: weather and light were particularly welcomed. To my knowledge they were accepted by the Umpires as they had full ACU exam qualification and also many years of actual umpiring experience. Unfortunately no such people have been available to us in recent years.

COLLEAGUE ASSESSMENT

We had this for several years mainly carried out by Umpires who were on the International and the old Interprovincial panel. As such Umpires stood together quite often during the season I was of the opinion that such reports did become a bit repetitive They were very helpful reporting on more junior colleagues and following continuing poor reports on some Umpires we did arrange especially for  same to be given special attention.   
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Attempts were made over the years for an agreed overall system but did not come into operation. The position was that we met once a year at Ballymascanlon under the Chairmanship of Ian Gourley. We each had our list of gradings for the top sections and Ian Gourley had reports which he had received from Captains in International and Interprovincial games etc. Decisions were made for the top appointments for the forthcoming season.  I have no involvement now but presume that IACUS can do this task and also nominate suitable candidates for the European panels.

Sylvan Reid
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[see below]
IACUS CONFERENCE 2009 – CLOTHING SURVEY RESULT
	SURVEY
	For
	Against
	No opinion

	1
	Should our Associations have a common dress code?
	94%
	6%
	0%

	WHITE CLOTHING MATCHES
	
	
	

	2
	Should we stop using the traditional white coat & move to the more modern fleece?
	84%
	16%
	0%

	3
	Should we retain the formal shirt & tie&
	55%
	41%
	4%

	4
	Must the shirt be white or are pastel colours OK [eg NIACUS blue]?
	90%
	6%
	4%

	5
	If polo shirts are worn should they be long-sleeved?
	82%
	18%
	0%

	6
	If long-sleeved polo shirts are to be worn should they have tailored collars & cuffs?
	100%
	0%
	0%

	COLOURED CLOTHING MATCHES
	
	
	

	7
	Fleeces should be mainly navy coloured?
	100%
	0%
	0%

	8
	Polo shirts should be mainly navy / black in colour.
	100%
	0%
	0%

	9
	Polo shirts should have tailored collars & cuffs.
	100%
	0%
	0%


Clearly a need & desire for change in uniform has been identified.  Watch this space for developments.
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Editorial decision made to omit two columns – contributors are spaced out.  Sorry! This issue is spaced out [no more room!] not to mention Joe on hols & Judith’s workload currently very heavy anyway.  So you’re stuck with just me – tough!

Nice to be able to report on one of our best attended meetings of the close season when Paddy gave a comprehensive review of the changes to competition regulations & byelaws for the incoming season.  It led to some useful discussion & a worthwhile evening was rounded off with a showing of a DVD outlining coaching developments within ICC Europe.  

Attention, too, was also drawn to the heights it indicated were available for our umpires to aspire to should they choose to do so.  In this regard I should draw your attention now to the invite below to apply for this year’s Trevor Henry Bursary.

I’m delighted to see that there was eventually an increase in contributions to the Post Box & hope to see this continue when publication resumes after the season.  Perhaps you might also consider recording some little anecdotes during the season to share with us in ensuing editions – you will remember Ernie’s amusing stories from the boundary last year.  It’s your magazine and I need your input to secure its future. [Sorry you’ve heard all this before!]  But I’d particularly like to thank Keith for his entertaining account of his Indian experience and, of course, Ian for his Diary which we all enjoy.

In their absence [which I didn’t tell them about until it was too late!] on behalf of Joe & Judith, myself & your Committee, may we all wish you a successful and pleasant season.  Hope to see a lot of you at the weekends.  
Alan
	

The time is fast approaching when the Association needs to choose this year’s recipient of the Trevor Henry Bursary Award.  Set up to honour the memory of one of our best and most highly qualified umpires, greatly respected among colleagues, players & officials alike, the Bursary enables the winner to take a big step forward in their personal development in the umpiring stakes via an intensive weekend on the English County scene working alongside top umpires.  The previous winners have been Alan Neill & Noel McCarey, both of whom will & indeed have already testified to the worth of the award.
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If you feel you would like to be considered this year, get your name and a short account of how you might benefit from the bursary a.s.a.p. to Joe, Judith or your esteemed Editor, and the Executive will draw up a shortlist from whom the winner will be chosen.
THE DEADLINE FOR RECEIPT OF ENTRIES IS FRIDAY 8TH MAY
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